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ASIAN BONDS: SIX REASONS TO INVEST 

Although investor appetite for Asia’s 

expanding bond universe is on the 

rise, it still falls behind popularity of US 

and European credit, where even 

negative yields have failed to deter 

buyers. Here, Sarah Percy-Dove1 

explains why investors who ignore 

Asia’s long-term potential may be 

missing a trick. 

REASON ONE: ASIAN DEMOGRAPHICS 

ARE STILL A BIG STORY 
As Figure 1 below demonstrates, Asia’s story of 
explosive population growth still has some way to run 
– and forecasts are for a commensurate rise in 
economic power. A study by the Asian Development 
Bank predicted Asia's per capita income could rise 
six-fold in purchasing power parity (PPP) terms to 
reach current European levels by 2050. It stated: "By 
nearly doubling its share of global gross domestic 
product (GDP) to 52% by 2050, Asia would regain the 
dominant economic position it held some 300 years 
ago, before the industrial revolution.”

2
 

Despite recent growth, however, Asia’s debt issuance 
still lags far behind the region’s economic great leap 
forward. Indeed as demonstrated in Figure 2, while 
the public debt of advanced economies has risen 
significantly since the financial crisis, that of emerging 
Asian countries has remained more or less flat. 
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 Head of credit strategy, Asian Fixed Income, Standish Asia. 

Investment Managers are appointed by BNY Mellon Investment 
Management EMEA Limited ("BNYMIM EMEA") or affiliated fund 
operating companies to undertake portfolio management activities 
in relation to contracts for products and services entered into by 
clients with BNYMIM EMEA or the BNY Mellon funds. 
2
 Asian Development Bank: Asia 2050: Realising the Asian Century, 

August 2011 

FIGURE 1: WORKING-AGE POPULATION RATIO IN 
ASIA (%) 

 

Source: United Nations: World Population Prospects, 2012 

FIGURE 2: ASIAN ECONOMIES HAVE GROWN BUT 
PUBLIC DEBT HAS FALLEN 

 

Source: The Telegraph, 9 March 2015 

According to Percy-Dove: “In our view, investors who 
a take a position in Asian bonds now are gaining 
exposure to the century’s biggest demographic and 
economic transformation.” 
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REASON TWO: CREDIT QUALITY IS 

HIGHER THAN YOU THINK. 
While many of the countries in Asia fall into the 
‘emerging markets’ bracket, this is emphatically not 
the case for the region’s bonds. In the universe of 

Asian US dollar debt
3
, for example, there are 336 

unique issuers which are overwhelmingly rated 
investment grade. In fact, more than three quarters of 

the market sits in this lower risk bucket.
4
 Says Percy-

Dove: “When we mention Asian credit we’re not 
talking about small, weak, fly-by-night companies or 
governments. If they’re issuing US dollar debt, it 
usually indicates they have a degree of substance 
and size.”  

The average ratings for Asian bonds, which are 
equivalent or higher than those in developed markets, 
bear witness to this view. At the high-yield end of the 
spectrum, for example, Asian bonds have an average 
rating of BB-, the same as in euro markets but higher 

than in the US where the average quality is B+. 
5
 

Percy-Dove comments: “People are often surprised 
that Asia isn’t a high yield universe. In fact, only 20% 

of the index is high yield.”
6
  

On a corporate level, the index includes South Korean 
behemoths such as Samsung, Hyundai, Kia and LG. 
In Hong Kong, global conglomerate Hutchison 
Whampoa, which reported 2014 turnover of US$54bn, 
owns businesses operating in everything from 
logistics to retail, telecommunications to infrastructure. 
7
 In India, luxury ‘Western’ marques Jaguar and Land 

Rover are owned by a multibillion dollar Asian 
conglomerate, the Tata Group. In computing, says 
Percy-Dove, the inside workings of your laptop or 
desktop computer are all likely to have been sourced 
from Taiwan or Singapore.  

She adds: “Across all categories, from cars to kettles, 
washing machines to televisions, telephones to 
fridges, Asia is the workshop of the world. Wherever 
you live, the odds are you own something made in 
Asia and the chances are we’re going to have that 
company’s credit in our index. But it’s not just 
manufacturing: Asia has world-beating companies in 
all major industry sectors. Asian issuers provide the 
electricity to light up Mumbai, Jakarta and Manila, or 
are connecting major cities in China through extensive 
railway networks. They build underground metro 

                                                
3
 The index referred to is the JP Morgan Asia Credit Index (JACI), 

which encompasses the Asian US dollar bond market. 
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7
 For the year ended 31 December 2014 Hutchinson Whampoa 

reported turnover of approximately HK$421bn (US$54bn).  

systems and deliver financial services to 55% of the 
world’s population. By owning their debt, investors 
have the opportunity to buy into an extraordinary 
growth story.” 

REASON THREE: YIELDS LOOK GOOD  
Asian investment grade bonds have a long term 
average yield of around 80-120 basis points (bps) – 
which is higher than their US counterparts. In 
European credit, the disparity is even more telling: 
with investment grade the difference is 352bps in 

favour of Asian bonds; with high yield it is 339bps.
8
 

Percy-Dove emphasizes her earlier point: Asian 
bonds benefit from higher levels of government 
support than their peers in other regions; they 
experience fewer defaults than their US and 
European counterparts and they enjoy comparatively 
higher overall credit ratings. Investors, she says, are 
more than compensated for taking on any additional 

perceived risk associated with the Asian market.
9
 

But what about emerging market bonds, which do 
offer higher average yields than Asian credit? Here, 
Percy-Dove stresses the stronger economic 
fundamentals of Asia versus purely emerging market 
regions as well as the lower levels of geo-political 
volatility. In addition, she says, Asian countries, with 
the exception of Malaysia, are net oil importers and so 
benefit extensively from cheaper oil.  

REASON FOUR: GOVERNMENT 

SUPPORT EQUATES TO LOWER 

DEFAULTS, HIGHER CREDIT RATINGS 

BUT ALSO HIGHER YIELDS.  
Sovereign and quasi-sovereign debt represents 33% 

of the Asian bond market.
 10

 That figure rises to 59% if 

you include the debt of issuers that are majority 

owned by government.
11

 One example is Temasek, 

Singapore’s state-owned Sovereign fund, which owns 
and manages an investment portfolio of some 
US$177bn, and runs the gamut from finance to 
telecoms, pharmaceuticals to consumer goods, real 
estate to transport and logistics. It is one of a few 
global firms assigned with the highest overall 

corporate credit ratings of ‘AAA’ by Standard & Poor's 

and ‘Aaa’ by Moody’s, and this is partly due to the 
defacto backstop provided by the Singaporean 
government.  

                                                
8
 Bloomberg, JP Morgan, 23 January 2015 
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10
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This kind of crossover offers support to a wide 
spectrum of the Asian corporate world, says Percy-
Dove. It helps explain why default rates for Asian 
corporate bonds are lower than in developed markets 
(since governments in Asia are more likely to provide 
direct and indirect financial support to strategically 
important state-owned champions), and this in turn 

has supported credit ratings across the index.
12

 

Nonetheless, government support can prove to be 
something of a double-edged sword. The downsides, 
especially for Western investors, can be less 
transparency around governance and less 
straightforward analysis of the companies involved. 
Yet this also has it benefits, says Percy-Dove, since it 
creates a yield premium for shrewd bond investors 
who are comfortable with the Asian corporate model. 

REASON FIVE: FX MISMATCH RISK 

SEEMS TO HAVE BEEN OVERPLAYED.  
Given the recent strength of the US dollar, some 
commentators have voiced concerns over the ability 
of Asian companies to service debts denominated in 
the US currency. Percy-Dove acknowledges this may 
be a concern for a small minority of typically high yield 
bond issuers in Indonesia and India, but she 
maintains these issuers account for, perhaps, 3% of 

the JP Morgan Asia Credit Index (JACI) at most.
13

 

Instead, she reiterates her belief that if a company is 
big enough and well known enough to issue dollar-
denominated debt, the chances are it has a natural 
hedge. This means it will book its assets and/or 
revenues in US dollars, which should help reduce 
currency risk. 

Chinese State-owned enterprises, many of which 
have embarked on an international buying-spree in 
the past decade, are a case in point. The China 
National Offshore Oil Corporation (CNOOC) is one 
example of a company which has pushed to diversify 
its asset base, borrowing in US dollars to acquire non-
domestic reserves and servicing businesses. A 
landmark deal was 2013’s US$ 15.1bn acquisition of 

Canadian sector peer Nexen.
 14

 

Percy-Dove explains: “On the corporate side we’re 
talking about a very strong investment grade universe 
with a large component of state-owned enterprises. A 
majority of these companies, both investment grade 
and high yield, have borrowed offshore either to 
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 Standish/JP Morgan. 
13

 Ibid. 
14

 Financial Post: CNOOC completes contentious $15.1 billion 
acquisition of Nexen, 25 February 2013. 

acquire overseas assets or match US dollar-linked 
revenue streams and so there’s a large cohort which 
are naturally hedged, either through revenue streams 
or assets.”  

The outlier, she says, is Chinese property companies, 
who actively borrow in dollars but do not typically 
have a natural hedge. But even here there are 
reasons to be confident. In Percy-Dove’s words: “The 
offset here is the RMB itself. As a managed currency 
regime, the question is whether the Chinese 
authorities are likely to allow a disorderly depreciation 
of the currency. We would argue strongly this is not 
the case.” 

FIGURE 3: ASIAN NATIONS AS NET CREDITORS* 

Source: Fitch, 8 December 2015. *Where the number 
is negative this means the country is a net creditor 
nation (so a lender to the rest of the world rather than 
a borrower). 

Meanwhile, on the sovereign debt side, she points out 
only seven of the 16 countries in the Asian Bond 
universe have borrowed in US dollars: Indonesia, the 
Philippines, South Korea (which are rated investment 
grade) and Vietnam, Mongolia Pakistan and Sri Lanka 
(which are high yield).  

According to data from ratings agency Fitch (see 
Figure 3, above), if you consider net external 
borrowing as a percentage of GDP, including 
corporates and individuals, none of these countries 
appears overly burdened with debt. At the same time, 
all are net oil importers and so should benefit from 
falling prices. Many of the countries in the region are 
also enacting significant reforms to reduce energy 
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subsidies, which should help shore up tax revenues 
and reduce external debt ratios. 

REASON SIX: ASIA IS A NET 

BENEFICIARY OF CHEAPER OIL  
With the exception of Malaysia, all countries in Asia 
are net oil importers. This means they are benefiting 
from the recent declines in the oil price.  

On the corporate side, it also means utilities and 
downstream oil and gas processors in Asia stand to 
gain from cheaper input costs. As example of this 
dynamic, Percy-Dove points to the Indian Oil 
Company (IOC) and Bharat Petroleum Corp (BPCL) 
in India, along with Petron Corp in the Philippines and 
the Korea Electric Power Corp (Kepco) in Korea.  

But even upstream companies represent an 
opportunity, she says. Companies such as China’s 
CNOOC and Sinopec, Thailand’s PTTEP and 

Indonesia’s Pertamina, may see a decline in revenues 
as a result of cheaper oil. Nonetheless, each is 
investment grade, state-owned and strategically 
essential and so stands to benefit from government 
support even as their revenues fall.   

In contrast to the US, where energy companies 
account for 15% of the high yield market, there are 
only four high yield energy names in the Asian credit 
universe. Thus, by investing in Asian oil and gas 
companies, investors actually gain from reduced oil 
credit risk, while at the same time diversifying their 
portfolios, says Percy-Dove. 
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